ADDRESS
MEETING WITH THE CLERGY 

AND RELIGIOUS IN THE DIOCESE OF ARUA


Fri., Dec. 14, 2012

Brothers and Sisters in Christ,

As the Church celebrates the One Hundredth Anniversary of Catholicism in this region, which coincides with the celebration of the Year of Faith and the Fiftieth Anniversary of the Second Vatican Council, I am very happy to be with you and to thank God for your love of Christ and your commitment to His Church.  Your presence here is a significant representation of all the Priests, as well as the Religious men and women of this beautiful country of Uganda. You are among the closest collaborators of the Bishops in their pastoral ministry.  You are present in every area of the Church’s life, hastening the coming of the Kingdom of God - the kingdom of justice, love, and peace - through your prayer and work. In your lives, I read the history of the Church in this land: a history of much faith, love, and sacrifice. I recognize the contribution made by Priests and Religious Missionaries, who have helped to strengthen the Catholic community here. Their commitment to the cause of the Gospel often moved from the extraordinary to the heroic, even costing some their very lives, illustrating once again that “the blood of martyrs is the seed of Christians” (Tertullian, cf. Africae Munus, n. 113).
My greeting goes first to the Priests, both Diocesan and Religious, sharers in the one Priesthood of Christ, the High Priest, “appointed to act on behalf of men in relation to God, to offer gifts and sacrifices for sins.” (Hebr. 5:1). Your presence gives me great encouragement and fraternal support. In you, I recognize the Good Shepherd, the faithful servant, the sower who goes out to sow the good seed, the labourer in the vineyard, and the fisherman who launches his net for a catch. You are Christ’s close friends: “I call you friends, not servants, for the servant does not know his Master’s business.” (John 15:15). 

         Brothers in Christ, as priests, we must recognize the mystery of grace in our lives. As Saint Paul puts it, we have this ministry “by the mercy of God” (2 Cor. 4:1). It is a gift. It is an act of trust on Christ’s part, calling us to be “stewards of the mysteries of God” (1 Cor. 4:1). The Priesthood is a gift to us; but, in us and through us, the Priesthood is a gift to the Church. Let us never separate our priestly life and ministry from full and wholehearted communion with the entire Church.  Sometimes we wonder, dear brothers in the priestly ministry, what the Church expects of us. The Church expects that we, along with our Religious brothers and sisters, will be the first to love her, to hear her voice, and follow her inspiration, so that the people of our time may be served effectively. I invite you, in this Year of Faith that we are celebrating, to deepen your life of prayer and your ongoing intellectual and spiritual formation. Grow in your knowledge of the Catechism, the documents of the Magisterium, and Church’s Social Teaching. (cf. Africae Munus, n. 109).

        As priests, you are at the service of Christ the Teacher (cf. Presbyterorum Ordinis, 1). A very important part of your ministry is to preach and teach the Christian message. In the passage already mentioned, Saint Paul describes his own attitude to this ministry: “We refuse to tamper with God’s word, but by the open statement of the truth we would commend ourselves to every man’s conscience in the sight of God” (2 Cor. 4:2). We must strive to apply the Good News to the ever-changing conditions of the world, but we must resist, courageously and at all costs, the temptation to alter its content, or to reinterpret it in order to make it fit the spirit of the present age. The message we preach is not the wisdom of this world (cf. 1 Cor. 1:20), but the words of life that seem like foolishness to the unspiritual man (cf. 1 Cor. 2:14). We should not be surprised, then, if our message of conversion and life is not always well received. Do everything in your power to present the Word as effectively as possible; believe in the power of the Word itself, and never become discouraged. 

I know of the many efforts being made to ensure ecclesial renewal according to the directives of the Second Vatican Council. I encourage you to continue to develop among the Faithful a sense of shared responsibility for the liturgical and apostolic life of your Priesthood. Each member of the lay Faithful is called to take their proper place in the Church’s activity, according to the grace and charism given to each one in his or her state of life. Lead them in the Faith. Inspire them and encourage them to work for the well-being and growth of the ecclesial family, for their contribution is extremely important. Give special encouragement to the young, to “desire the higher gifts” (1 Cor. 12:31) with a particular devotion. Work closely with them, showing them the challenge, the joy, and the attractiveness of the Priesthood and the Consecrated Life. 
This is your great task, your glory, your treasure: to spend your lives in the service of the People of God, through Word and Sacrament. Yet, it is Saint Paul, who again reminds us that, “We have this treasure in earthen vessels.” (2 Cor. 4:7)  Our personal experience teaches us that priestly life comes from a full acceptance of our priestly identity. We must love our vocation and mission, but we must also be seen to love our Priesthood. “To yield  to the temptation of becoming  political leaders or social agents would be to betray your priestly mission and identity, and to do a disservice to society, which expects of your prophetic words and deeds.” (Africae Munus, n. 108). What is at stake is the credibility of our witness! 
Brothers and Sisters, members of the Religious Communities who are here today, you have carried your baptismal grace to a degree of “total dedication to God by an act of supreme love” in Religious Consecration (cf. Lumen Gentium, n. 44).  Through your radical embrace of the Gospel, you have become a sign of a higher life, a “life that is more than food, a body that is more than clothing.” (cf. Luke 12:33)  Through the practice of the Evangelical Counsels, you have become a prophetic sign of the eternal kingdom of the Father. In the midst of the world, you point to the “one thing that is needed” (Luke 10: 42), to the “treasure that does not fail.” (Luke 12:33). 

 As Consecrated Persons, whose vocation involves active work in ecclesial service, you must make every effort to combine contemplation with your apostolic zeal. Through contemplative prayer, you cling to God in mind and heart; through apostolic love and zeal, you associate yourselves with the work of redemption and you spread the Kingdom of God (Cf. Perfectae Caritatis, n. 5). In your service to the human family, you must take care not to confuse the Regnum Dei with the Regnum hominis, as if political, social and economic liberation were the same as salvation in Jesus Christ (cf. Pope John Paul I, Allocutio, 20 Sept. 1978: Insegnamenti di Giovanni Paolo I, p. 74). 


            Your communities have been engaged in the process of renewal desired by the Second Vatican Council. You are trying to be ever more faithful to your role within the ecclesial community, in accordance with your specific charisms. Proceeding from the original inspiration of your founders and foundresses, and following the Magisterium of the Church, you are in an excellent position to discern the promptings of the Holy Spirit with regard to the needs of the Church and the world today (Africae Munus, n. 118). Through appropriate exterior adaptation, accompanied by constant spiritual conversion and responding generously to the call to holiness, your life and activity, within the context of the local and universal Church, becomes a magnificent expression of the Church’s own vitality. Your “community life shows us that it is possible to live as brothers and sisters, and to be united even when coming from different ethnic or racial background…… mutual love and fraternal communion strengthen daily by the Eucharist and the Liturgy of the Hours.” (Africae Munus, n. 117).

As we reflect on the half-century since the Second Vatican Council’s inauguration, it is important to note that, fifty years ago, the native-born Bishops of Africa were few, not to mention priests and religious. Today, in contrast, ninety percent of the Bishops, priests and religious were born in Africa. Thus, the Church is now entrusted to your hands and hearts. What kind of Church will you be? What type of Church do Christ, the Pope and the Faithful expect from your pastoral commitments? Are you truly ready to work so as to make the Church in Africa - in Uganda - in Arua the salt of this earth and the light of these peoples?


The answer will come through the following spiritual and social dimensions: obedience and collaboration with your Bishops; unity within the Presbyterate and the quality of their community life; total conformity to Christ not only in heart, but also in body, with our full fidelity to celibacy and chastity as prophetic signs in today’s world; overcoming of tribalism and ethnicism as a sign of full adhesion to the catholicity of which St. Paul speaks, that in Christ “there is neither Jew nor Greek, there is neither slave nor free person …” (Gal.3, 28); detachment from material goods that condition our credibility among men and before God; love for one’s state of life, whether priestly or religious, well aware that this is the “precious pearl” for which we sacrificed everything; prayer, be it either the official prayer of the Church’s (the Breviary) or our personal prayer, as intimate encounters with Christ. A priest or a religious should never go to bed peacefully without having prayed the Breviary with the Church, in the Church, and for the Church. Recall that the Faithful always ask us to be men and women of prayer, when they say to us, “Father, Sister, please pray for me or for this or that intention?”; finally, both material and pastoral/spiritual charity in service of the parish, the poor, children, those in prison,  young people, and those needs in education or health care - a charity that should be the sign of Christ’s closeness and His disciples: “Whatever you did for one of these least brothers of mine, you did for me.” (Mt. 25:40).

Dear Brothers and Sisters, I leave you today with a word of encouragement and a message of hope.  In all of your work and struggles, your joys and sorrows, there is one who walks beside you along the path of discipleship: Mary, the Mother of Jesus, who pondered everything in her heart and always did the will of the Father (cf. Luke 2:51; Mark 3:35). Go to her, speak with her, and ask her to pray for you, that you might all have a heart like hers that completely belongs to Jesus.  Then, St. Paul’s words become our own: “This explains why we work and struggle as we do; our hopes are fixed on the living God . . .” (1 Tim. 4:10). 

Yes, dear Brothers and Sisters, our hopes are fixed on the living God indeed!”

+GOD BLESS YOU ALL, AND THANK YOU VERY MUCH!+
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